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MRHS President's Message 

Spring 2024 

 
Greetings fellow hostaphiles. It is that long awaited time of year, but wait a 

minute. At the time of this writing (mid-March) most of the Midwest is al-

ready about 3 weeks ahead of a normal spring schedule. In Kansas City we 

already have hosta pips emerging following a continued warm spell with 

temps in the 60’s and 70’s. But (as you might expect) this weekend 

nighttime temps will drop to the mid-20’s. So brace yourself for an un-

timely freeze or two between now and early May. 

 How about that recent Winter Symposium? By any measure it was a 

huge success. The weather even cooperated this year. Our Friday evening 

“Meet and Greet the Fransens” hostatality event was especially fun. 

Thanks to Phil Timm for lining up an all-star speaker lineup.  A special 

thanks to Marco and Joyce Fransen for travelling all the way from the 

Netherlands to speak. Pastor Rob James reinvented our silent auction with 

live plant donations from a number of hybridizers and hosta vendors. If 

you missed this event, put it on your calendar for next year. We schedule 

the Winter Symposium two weeks after the Super Bowl. Join a hundred or 

so other hostaphiles for this uniquely MRHS event. 

 Looking forward, our summer convention will be held this year in 

Fond du Lac, WI on July 11-13. Our convention will be hosted on the 

shores of Lake Winnebago by a couple of “cheeseheads”. When a local club 

could not be found to host the event, Pat Gwidt and Glenn Herold stepped 

up to co-host with the support of the MRHS. Join Pat and Glenn for some 

Wisconsin hostatality. The “Countdown to Winnebago Haho” is on. In the 

words of the native Winnebago people, “haho” means a friendly greeting. 

And so it shall be. You will find more info on the convention in this news-

letter and on the MRHS website. Don’t wait any longer to register! As an 

added bonus, all of you who attend the summer convention will be given a 

complimentary one-year extension to your MRHS membership. 
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 I’ve said it before, and I will say it again. Our challenge as a vibrant 

and thriving society is to support our two annual events – the summer 

convention and the winter symposium. The lifeline of our society remains 

with these two, in person events that stimulate new friendships and sus-

tain longtime friendships. What first brought us together was a plant, but 

what keeps us coming back is the people. Haho captures that essence. See 

you in Fond du Lac! 

 

Hosta’ly, 

  

 

Rob Mortko 

MRHS President 

robmortko@gmail.com 

16370 W. 138th Terr 

Olathe, KS 66062 

Educational Grant 

As your new Vice-President of the Midwest Regional Hosta Society, I am 

asking the Hosta Societies within Region 5 who have an American Hosta 

Society National Display Garden to submit an Educational Grant Applica-

tion which is enclosed at the end of this Newsletter.  There is also a presen-

tation identifying the guidelines for eligible projects attached.  The process 

is as easy as one-two-three.  One: Have an eligible Educational Project, 

Two: Fill out the Application, Three: Submit to:  Mike Kraus MRHS Vice-

President, 6311 Carrie Ct, Crystal Lake, IL  60014 or email the application 

to kraus6311@comcast.net.  All applications will be reviewed at the Mid-

west Regional Hosta Society Board Meeting. 

 

New MRHS Website members only password, effective when  you receive 
this newsletter: 

mini24 

mailto:robmortko@gmail.com
mailto:kraus6311@comcast.net
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Hosta Associates 

Virginia Bluebells Ring in the Season of Spring 

By Glenn Herold, Cedarburg, WI 

After three long months of winter, we all look forward to some sign of 

spring. For me, that sign is the emergence of woodland wildflowers in my 

front yard shade garden. One of the most conspicuous early risers is Vir-

ginia bluebells, Mertensia virginica. This member of the forget-me-not 

family, the Boraginaceae, loves rich, moist woodland soil and shade. In 

Wisconsin, it is found mostly in the southern counties but is scattered 

throughout the state. Virginia bluebells is one of two species of Mertensia 

native to the Badger state, the other being Mertensia paniculata, the 

Northern bluebells, which thrives in the boreal forest. Though they are 

similar in appearance, the leaves of Virginia bluebells are hairless while 

those of Northern bluebells are hairy on both sides of the leaf.  

 The genus Mertensia honors Franz Carl Mertens (1764-1831), a pro-

fessor of botany in Bremen, Germany. The taxonomy of the genus Merten-

sia is less straightforward. Some botanists classify less than 20 species, 

while others have recorded over 100. Best guess is that there are between 

40 and 60 species, many of which are considered threatened in their na-

tive range because of habitat destruction. The problem in classifying is that 

the plant is native to most of North America and much of Asia, but the spe-

cies are difficult to distinguish from one another. Many are endemic to mi-

nute areas which are isolated from each other. Taxonomically, they may be 

similar in appearance, but reproductive isolation is one criterion for spe-

cies classification. Most North American species are indigenous to very 

small areas of the Rocky Mountains.  

 Mertensia virginica is the exception, being found from Kansas in the 

west to Georgia, Alabama, and Maine in the east, and north into Canada. 

Hardiness ranges from zones 3 to 9. In Wisconsin it emerges in early April 

with deep purple leaves that quickly turn to blue-green or gray-green as 

the plant reaches its maximum height of two feet. Leaves are two to eight 

inches long, with the longer leaves at the base of the plant. Stems are near-
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ly hollow and very fragile, with the appearance of a succulent plant. Virgin-

ia bluebells wastes no time in forming flowers. Loose clusters of tubular 

pink buds open into trumpet-shaped sky-blue flowers, rarely pink or 

white. Flowering is completed by mid-May. Mertensia virginica has the 

largest flowers of any species in the genus. Pollination is completed by 

bees, which often perforate the tube in order to reach the nectar. Butter-

flies and hummingbird moths also facilitate pollination. As the flowers 

fade, each will produce four nutlets. If soil conditions are to its liking, the 

plants will colonize. 

 Virginia bluebells is an ephemeral plant, meaning that the foliage 

dies down and gradually fades away after the seeds are dispersed. Since a 

colony of Virginia bluebells can leave quite a void in your garden, I recom-

mend that other shade plants share its garden space. Hostas, ferns, coral-

bells, and epimedium make great companions. Allowing the plant to go 

dormant on its own may create a messy appearance in the garden, so as 

soon as the leaves begin to turn yellow, I cut my plants down to the 

ground. To date, this has not adversely affected them; in fact, I’ve had 

plenty to give away to fellow shade gardeners. The fleeting nature of the 

plant may make it difficult to find in garden centers, though. Get there ear-

ly in the spring so the plant will still be visible in the pot. 

 Virginia bluebells are easy to grow and their early emergence is wel-

come after a long winter. It performs best in moist soil. Some references 

say that the plant will gradually fade away in dry soil, but I have had no is-

sues with my plants, despite their being planted under shallow-rooted 

Norway maples. The gnarled black-coated tuberous roots extend deep into 

the soil and help it to resist drought.  Mertensia has no significant pests 

and is not favored by deer. It will quickly be favored by you, however, if 

you add it to your shade garden.  

Additional articles on plants and gardening can be found on my blog: https://

TheCottageGardener53012.Wordpress.com 

https://TheCottageGardener53012.Wordpress.com
https://TheCottageGardener53012.Wordpress.com
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Mertensia virginica (Virginia Bluebells) Mertensia virginica (Virginia Bluebells) 
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Mertensia virginica (Virginia Bluebells) showing early emergence 
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Notes on Winter Symposium 

By Mary Vertz 

If you didn’t attend the Winter Symposium, you missed a great opportuni-

ty to catch-up with hosta friends, and bid on some unique hostas and gar-

den accents.  

 Those that arrived Friday night, enjoyed a great time visiting in Hos-

tatality! And of course abundance snacks and beverages. Enjoy this picture 

review of the winter Symposium. 
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Saturday morning started out with fast and furious bidding on the many 

silent items laid out for viewing. Pastor Rob did a fantastic job of soliciting 

(pun intended). There were numerous one of a kind seedlings; some 

named and rare hostas; and other unique items dear to a gardener’s heart! 
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After opening remarks, President Rob introduced our first speaker for the 
day. 
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After time for a coffee break and more bidding, our next speaker up was 

Marco Fransen from Holland. Marco took us on a journey of how he and 

his wife became ‘hosta-holics’  and their friendship with ‘the boys’ from 

Naylor Creek—Gary and Jack.  
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Who hasn’t pack their van full! 

One of many hostas 
Marco teased us with! 
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Next up was Phil Timm on why YOU should be hybridizing! 
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After a presentation on the summer convention, Bob Solberg’s ‘ Full Spec-
trum Hostas, Filling Out the Rainbow’, takes us through how hostas get 
their coloring. Then follows with hybridizing breakthroughs on color in 
hosta leaves and flowers.  
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After a brief break and final fierce bidding in the silent auction, Dave Wan-

ninger enthusiastically talked about his favorite nut trees. 

Our last speaker, Mark Zilis, 
shared with us the story of Pete 
and Jean Ruh, starting with the 
start of Sunny Brook Farms, when 
his father Dr. Harold O. Ruh pur-
chased 170 acres in 1928. 
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SAVE  THE DATES! 
 

Countdown to Winnebago Haho 

 

 
Winnebago Haho 

Wisconsin Hostatality 
 

2024 MRHS Convention 

 
July 11-13, 2024 

FOND DU LAC, WISCONSIN 
 

 
Hosted by MIDWEST REGIONAL HOSTA SOCIETY 

Organized by Glenn Herold and Pat Gwidt 
 

No added fees for payment by credit card. 

Watch Promotional Video on the website 

or 

Watch Promotional Video on FaceBook 

Information will be updated as additional details become available. 

Registration will open around Dec. 15th. Check the website for details. 
 

Convention website:  http://www.midwesthostasociety.org./WINNEBAGO%20HAHO/WinnebagoHaho.shtml  

http://www.midwesthostasociety.org./2024%20Promo%20Video.mp4
https://www.facebook.com/glenn.herold50/videos/1291925154746646?idorvanity=111529828955070
http://www.midwesthostasociety.org./WINNEBAGO%20HAHO/WinnebagoHaho.shtml
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Upcoming  Hosta Society Conventions 
 

Midwest Hosta Society 
2024 Fond du  Lac, WI, July  11-13 
2025 Joint convention ’Double Feature’  hosted by Central Illinois Hosta Society,  
 Tentatively June 5-7 
 

American Hosta Society 
2024 Marlborough, MA, June 19-22 
2025 Joint convention ’Double Feature’ hosted by Central Illinois Hosta Society,  
 Tentatively June 5-7 
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MIDWEST REGIONAL HOSTA SOCIETY  

EXECUTIVE BOARD MEETING MINUTES 

Email 

December 15, 2023 

On December 15, 2023 President Rob Mortko called for an email meeting 

to approve the proposed MRHS budget for 2024 that was prepared by 

Treasurer Mona Keehn as required by the bylaws change adopted at the 

July 2023 Convention.  The proposed budget differed from past annual 

budgets in that all 2024 convention revenue and expenditures would flow 

through MRHS since we do not have a sponsoring local society.  Rob invit-

ed questions and comments from the board members. 

 Meeting participants included Rob Mortko, Mike Kraus, Barry 

Ankney, Dave Collura, Kay Dye, Mary Schwartzbauer, Mona Keehn, Phil 

Timm and Mary Vertz.   

 Vice President Mike Kraus asked several questions about the 2024 

convention budget and Rob obtained responses and clarifications from 

convention co-chair Glenn Herold.  After Rob modified the budget to re-

flect a couple of changes there was no further discussion.   Barry Ankney 

made a motion to approve the budget and it was seconded by Mary 

Vertz.   Rob called for a vote and the budget was approved by all of 

the board members who cast votes on December 18, 2023.  Dave Collura, 

Kay Dye and Phil Timm did not vote.   

Respectfully submitted, 

Mark Rekoske, Secretary  
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Midwest Regional Hosta Society Board Meeting Minutes 

February 23, 2024  

Brookfield WI 

The board met the evening before the MRHS Winter Symposium.  Presi-

dent Rob Mortko, Vice President Mike Kraus, Immediate Past President 

Mary Schwartzbauer, Treasurer Mona Keehn, Membership Chair Dave 

Collura, Webmaster Barry Ankney, Newsletter Editor Mary Vertz, Region 

V AHS Representative Kay Dye, Member-at-Large Phil Timm and Secre-

tary Mark Rekoske were all in attendance.  President Mortko called the 

meeting to order at about 6:10 p.m. 

 Mortko opened by recalling the December e-meeting where we ap-

proved the society’s 2024 budget.  He asked for a treasurer’s report and 

Keehn responded that there is no new news to report.  The savings account 

balance is $57249 and the checking account balance is $21085.  There 

were no questions or discussion about the state of our finances.   

 Collura provided a membership report.  He noted that there are cur-

rently 387 members, including 84 who have not yet renewed their mem-

berships for 2024.  This is up a bit from the recent past.  Dave noted that 

there were 18 new members registered at last year’s Master Gardeners 

convention in Kansas City thanks to the efforts of Barry Ankney.  It is un-

known how many of these new members will renew.  Dave asked the board 

whether we should continue to give a new member package to each person 

granted a complimentary membership at our conventions.  The $10 vouch-

er cost is absorbed by our participating vendors so the consensus was to 

continue the practice.   

 The board also reviewed the practice of granting a complimentary 

one-year membership or a one-year extension of membership to all con-

vention attendees.  Board members agreed that the complimentary mem-

berships were a good stimulus for convention attendance.  The board vot-

ed unanimously to continue the complimentary memberships.   

 Mary Vertz reminded the board to submit all articles for the spring 

newsletter by March 15.   
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 Mortko began a discussion of the Winter Symposium financials.  He 

recalled that he has been a proponent of operating the symposium as a 

break-even event.  This year hotel costs are up a bit and in order to main-

tain the registration unchanged we had budgeted for an expected attend-

ance of 110.  Today, only 98 registrations have been received so far and the 

added cost of including Marco Fransen results in a projected shortfall of 

about $400.  However, Rob reported that the silent auction managed by 

Rob James will likely save us from a loss.  Rob James has modified the 

auction to rely on living seedlings from members and plants donated from 

vendors to be shipped in spring to provide the bulk of the revenue.  James 

has done a terrific job of getting donations and projects revenue from the 

silent auction of about $1500.   

 Despite substantial publicity, reminders, the low registration fee and 

the added draw of speaker Marco Fransen, it appears our annual attend-

ance may be capped at about 100.  On the bright side, this is almost one-

third of the MRHS membership and can be regarded as a great turnout 

compared to other organizations.  There was also some discussion of how 

far members will travel for a one-day meeting.  There has probably been 

some falloff in attendance from the Chicago area since moving the meeting 

to Brookfield, but there is likely an increase in attendance by Wisconsin 

members.  We have some attendees from the Great Lakes region, likey due 

to the draw of Marco Fransen.   

 Mortko announced that the Wisconsin Hosta Society had volun-

teered to fund the Jack Barta Scholarship this year.  Last year, after the 

death of Jack Barta, the Shades of Green Hosta Society made a donation to 

honor Jack for his many contributions to MRHS by funding a scholarship.  

A winner will be selected and announced by Mortko tomorrow using a ran-

dom number generator.  Perhaps other local societies will sponsor future 

scholarships.   

 Mortko turned to an update on the 2024 Convention in Fond du Lac.  

The convention is on!  Recently, the hotel contract was finalized.  Commit-

tee chairs are all in place and planning is ongoing.  The lack of “boots on 

the ground”, since no local society is sponsoring the convention, will re-
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quire help from more remote volunteers.  Perhaps there are members in 

the Wisconsin Hosta Society who can step in to help.     

 The Central Illinois Hosta Society, based in Peoria, will host a com-

bined AHS/MRHS convention in 2025.  The theme will be “Double Fea-

ture” and information on the dates and venue can be found on the AHS 

and MRHS websites.  AHS and MRHS have reached an agreement to share 

auction revenue and expenses.  Any shortfall will be equally shared by the 

AHS and MRHS.  The Paradise hotel, the same venue used at the 2018 

MRHS Convention will be convention hotel.  Barry Ankney described 

some of the preparatory activities.  Ankney requested a loan of $2000 

from MRHS to the Peoria group to offset some of their upfront costs.  He 

reported that AHS has already advanced a $2000 loan.  The board voted 

unanimously to make a $2000 loan to the Central Illinois Hosta Society.   

 Mortko then turned to a discussion of the process used to select re-

cipients of the DeEtta Montgomery Award and the difficulties that ensue 

when a potential recipient is a member of the board.  Rob suggested we 

consider a procedure similar to that employed by the AHS.  He recom-

mended that we create a committee to solicit nominations for the award.  

The committee would be tasked to evaluate the nominations and make a 

selection.  The committee would consist of the MRHS immediate past 

president and the two most recent Montgomery Award winners.    The 

committee would solicit the MRHS membership for nominations which 

should make members feel more engaged in the process.  All agreed with 

Rob’s recommendation and the board voted to go forward with the crea-

tion of a selection committee.   

 When there was no other new business presented the meeting was 

adjourned at about 7:30 p.m.   

Respectfully submitted, 

Mark Rekoske, Secretary  
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MRHS Treasurer's Report 2024 

(Per By-Laws: Fiscal Year is January 1st to December 31st)  

Last updated 3/11/24       

Category 2023 Actuals 2023   Budget      2024 Proposed Budget 

        

Income:       

Membership Dues 1,332.30 1,000.00 1,000.00 

Convention 4,576.78 2,500.00 28,010.00 

Income-Interest 85.66 10.00 60.00 

Winter Symposium 6,243.00 6,000.00 6,000.00 

Seed/Plant Auction 553.00 500.00 500.00 

  Subtotal 12,790.74 10,010.00 35,570.00 

        

Expense:       

Award-Montgomery 25.98 100.00 0.00 

Grants 600.00 1,200.00 1,200.00 

Liability Insurance 541.00 450.00 550.00 

Membership Expense   200.00   

Miscellaneous 80.02 700.00 200.00 

Newsletter 538.49 750.00 0.00 

Internet Site   0.00 0.00 

Zoom Meetings   0.00 0.00 

Convention  2,444.41 0.00 21,202.00 

Winter Symposium  6,186.75 6,500.00 6,500.00 

Subtotal 10,416.65 9,900.00 29,652.00 

        

Net Totals 2,374.09  110.00  5,918.00  

    

Account Balances: Current    

Checking 26,754.11   

Savings 57,149.46   

     

Total Assets 68,189.13   
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Submit completed application to: 
Mike Kraus 
MRHS Vice-President 
Mike Kraus 
6311 Carrie Ct. 
Crystal Lake, IL  60014 

Or email application to Mike at:  
 kraus6311@comcast.net 

 

mailto:kraus6311@comcast.net?subject=MRHS%20Educational%20Grant
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Photos by Mary Vertz unless noted oth-
erwise. 
 

Join in the fun of creating the Spring 
Newsletter. Volunteer to be a Field Edi-
tor and provide an article for the Fall 
Newsletter. Contact Mary Vertz  (920) 
336-7678 or mavertzy@gmail.com  
 
BIG thanks to all who contributed to 
this newsletter. 
 

Advertise in the Hosta Leaves 
 

Contact Mary Vertz for publishing dead-
lines and more details.  (920) 336-7678 or 
mavertzy@gmail.com  
 
 Full Color Ads: 

Size Single Issue Full Year Dimensions 

Full page $275 $475 6½” x 9½” 

1/2 page 175 300 6½” x 4½” 

1/4 page 90 155 3⅛” x 4½” 

1/8 page 45 80 3⅛” x 2” 

Black & White Ads: 

Size Single Issue Full Year Dimensions 

Full page $100 $175 6½” x 9½” 

1/2 page 55 95 6½” x 4½” 

1/4 page 40 70 3⅛” x 4½” 

1/8 page 30 50 3⅛” x 2” 

AMERICAN HOSTA SOCIETY 
We invite you to join over 3,000 other hosta enthusiasts as members of the American 
Hosta Society.  Members receive two printed issues per year of The Hosta Journal, which 
includes color photographs of hostas, reports on national conventions, scientific 
information concerning current research having to do with hostas, and advertisements of 
interest to hosta families.  Once each year members also receive access to The Online 

Hosta Journal.  Membership checks should be made out to “AHS,” and mailed to Barry 
Ankney, AHS Membership Secretary, PO Box 7407, Villa Park, IL  60181-7407.  

Dues for one year are $30 for an individual and $34 for a family.  Joining AHS will 
enable you to attend our national conventions. 
 

http://www.americanhostasociety.org/ 

H.’ Woolly Mammoth’ 

mailto:mavertzy@att.net
mailto:mavertzy@att.net
http://www.americanhostasociety.org/
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MIDWEST REGIONAL HOSTA SOCIETY 
 

Our Regional Society is composed of over 300 members in AHS Region Five (Illinois, Iowa, 
Kansas, Minnesota, Missouri, Nebraska, North Dakota, South Dakota, and Wisconsin) and 
many members from other states.  We publish a twice-a-year email newsletter, hold an annual 
convention each summer, and hold a one day Conference either in fall or February.  To join, or 
renew membership, please send a check for $20 ($10 per year) to David Collura,13600 W Gra-
ham St, New Berlin, WI 53151 
 
Next summer’s convention "Winnebago HaHo, Wisconsin Hostatality" is being organized 
by Glenn Herold and Pat Gwidt in Fond du Lac, WI. Our conventions usually includes a Hosta 
Show; a Judges’ Clinic; garden tours; speakers; vendors of hostas, companion plants, and 
garden art; a lively auction; a sit-down banquet; a buffet dinner; and lots of hospitality and 
fellowship! 

As you dream of relaxing in the shade under your favorite shade 
tree, enjoying some music, turn your thoughts to summertime 
fun at "Winnebago HaHo, Wisconsin Hostatality"  in Fond du 
Lac, WI.   

SEE YOU THERE! 


